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Info

· On 11-12 February in Kalmar there will be a meeting of the task force group of the UBC Network on Youth Issues. 

· UBC Polish member cities will have their meeting on 17 February in the UBC Secretariat.

From UBC Secretariat

· 1st Congress on Financing Infrastructure, Municipalities & Sub-National Governments in Central, Eastern and South Eastern European Countries
· Please find at the address: http://www.ubc.net/today/e_News/documents/Vienna_latest_Spo.pdf  an invitation to the 1st Congress on Financing Infrastructure, Municipalities & Sub-National Governments in Central, Eastern and South Eastern European Countries to be held in Vienna on 17-18 February 2004. The event is endorsed by the Council of European Municipalities and Regions (CEMR). The objective of this Congress is to study the relevance of the experience of European Union and other Western countries to CEE and SEE countries in local government finance. With an emphasis on the experience in the European Union, the participants will discuss what have been the pre-requisites for successful outcomes and the principles observed for financing local government initiatives through financial intermediaries. Additional specialised Congresses will be held on an annual basis for strengthening local and central governments and for helping them to gain access to financial markets. The programme of this 1st Congress is divided into four parts: I) Enabling Environment for Financing Local Governments, II) Financing through Financial Intermediaries, III) Financing Public Infrastructure and IV) Innovative financing solutions. Two persons from UBC member cities from Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania, Poland or Russia can be released from paying the conference fee. All interested persons shall contact UBC Secretariat.


· Norway will finance development projects in the new EU member states with over 1360 million €

On 4 February 2004 Secretary General Pawel Zaboklicki met in UBC Secretariat the representatives of KS - Norwegian Association of Local and National Authorities. Mr Knut Hjorth-Jonansen and Ms Elita Cakule informed about Norwegian contribution to the cohesion in new EU member states. Norway belongs to the European Economic Area (EEA) which unites the EU member states and the three EFTA states into one single market. With the EU enlargement on 1st May 2004, the EEA Agreement will be enlarged simultaneously, creating an internal European market of 28 countries. Sharing the EU’s aim to assist the 10 new Member States in reducing economic and social disparities, the EFTA states have created two Financial Mechanisms for the 

period 2004-2009 to finance development programmes in important sectors. 94,5% of financing is provided by Norway. Two programs will finance projects in such sectors as: environmental protection, sustainable development, cultural heritage, human 

resource development, health and childcare, academic research, cross-border cooperation, implementation of acquis. More information at: http://www.ubc.net/today/e_News/documents/Finansiering.doc
· EC Communication on dialogue with associations of local authorities

Dear Sir/Madam,

In response to the White Paper on European Governance, the European Commission adopted on 19 December 2003 a Communication "Dialogue with associations of regional and local authorities on the formulation of European Union policy". The Communication lays down the framework for a more systematic dialogue with the associations of regional and local authorities on the formulation of its policies. This Communication opens an additional means of dialogue between the Commission and the regional and local authorities. The European Commission proposes to give the regional and local representatives the opportunity of expressing their views – via their European and national associations – during annual hearings which will concentrate on the Commission's annual work programme, and the major policy initiatives that have a significant direct or indirect regional and local impact. The EC Communication http://www.ubc.net/today/e_News/documents/Eccommunication.pdf meets the UBC expectations expressed in the resolution adopted at the General Conference in Klaipeda, 17-18 October 2003.

Pawel Zaboklicki

Secretary General

· UBC e-mail list 

Dear Sir/Madam, 

As you know the member cities have currently no direct access to the UBC e-mail list contact.persons@ubc.net All information sent to this address first reach the UBC Secretariat, and the Secretariat forwards the message to all member cities. This solution was introduced due to viruses which attacked the UBC e-mail list a number of times during passed years. 

However recently the number of member cities has improved their anti-virus shields significantly. All cities which would like to have a possibility of sending messages directly to other members through contact.persons@ubc.net, are requested to contact anna.sosnicka@ubc.net
From UBC Cities

· The Estonian UBC cities National Meeting in Võru, 23 January 2004. 
The meeting started at noon with laying flowers on the monument for the victims of the Estonia ferry catastrophe. Most of the city council, including the Mayor, total about 15 persons, perished in the Baltic Sea on their way to the first meeting with their new twin town Landskrona. The meeting was well attended – a total of 30 persons from the 12 Estonian UBC cities of a total of 15. 13 participants were mayors or other elected politicians. The meeting started with a discussion on Estonian cities expectations on UBC and focused on the importance of the UBC Commissions. Juhan Janusson contributed with a speech on the UBC Strategy Paper which was adopted in Klaipeda. The final item on the agenda was a presentation of the Commission on Education by Ms Mirje Auksmann, the Commission secretary. The commission secretariat is located to Kärdla, Estonia. The meeting had a broad coverage on the National Estonian Television – the meeting was one of the main news at both the Estonian and the Russian language news, and UBC was also discussed during the morning program.
Juhan Janusson 

Political Adviser
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· "Water Energy" Festival

Dear Friends, 

Please find at the address: http://www.ubc.net/today/e_News/documents/WaterEnergy.doc the information about "Water Energy" Gdynia 2005 Festival. "Water Energy" Festival is a meeting point for artists for whom water is the creative substance. The Festival is planned for June 2005 and will last ten days. It is aimed at professional artists. More details concerning this project you will find in the enclosed description. We would like to ask you to distribute it among the artists in your city who would be interested in the Festival. They should contact Ms. Barbara Widynska, Project Manager directly, phone: +48 58 671 01 45, mobile: + 48 605 409 804, fax: +48 58 671 01 45, e-mail: bwidynska@wp.pl
With best regards, 

Ewa Depka

Foreign Relations Dept. Manager

From our BSR Friends

· SydSam’s new website

Discover our new web-site on www.sydsam.se where you will find
information on the organisation SydSam - cooperation in South Sweden - with links
to our members and to all 77 municipalities as well as general information on the region. Our common international cooperation agreements and projects, information on South Sweden European Office, our weekly newsletters and
a survey of EU-funded programmes are also available (in Swedish). Reports will still only be sent directly to our members.
The information is available in Swedish and English (see flag in upper left corner).


Sofie Gardestedt
Director

· Call for seed money

On Monday the 9th of February the call for seed money will open for projects applications. The same day the final “application pack” will be available for download from the BSR INTERREG III B Programme homepage’s seed money section. The deadline is set to 8th of March.
As decided the call is open for all measures and could provide funds up to 10,000 € per project. Projects have to provide 50% co-financing, which means that the total budget cannot exceed 20.000 €. I ask you kindly to disseminate this information through your own and relevant channels.

Please do not hesitate to contact me if you have any questions.

With best regards,

Mattias Alisch
Project Development Manager

BSR INTERREG III B Joint Secretariat

e-mail: mattias.alisch@balticinstitute.se
Baltic Sea Virtual Campus – Life Long Learning On-line

Based on the belief that life-long learning becoming increasingly important, e-learning plays a special role. E-learning enables flexible and individual access to information via internet, where students are tutored on-line. The Baltic Sea Virtual Campus (BSVC) offers an e-learning platform for the Baltic Sea Region, to ensure the Baltic Sea Region countries equal opportunities to education on-line. The project consists of 20 partners from the Baltic Sea Region, which are supporting and providing input concerning the construction of the BSVC. Partners include companies such as Volkswagen AG and organizations such as Chambers of Commerce and Trade Unions. The variety of partners ensures dynamic adjustment of education to the continuously changing requirements of the international labour market. The target groups of BSVC are students, employees and companies and public authorities. The obvious advantages with BSVC are that people, due to restricted mobility and lack of information and networks, can use the BSVC as a platform for academic studies. But BSVC also aims play a key role in raising the attractiveness of the whole Baltic Sea Region and as a result enhance the competitiveness of the region. For more information, visit www.bsvc.org or contact info@bsvc.org
Source: BCCA Electronic News

Nordic schools top OECD poll

Nordic upper secondary schools are the best in Europe according to a 14-country OECD report. “All of the Nordic countries have less than five pupils per computer, compared to 50-60 in Spain or Mexico,” Michael Davidson of the OECD said when he presented the report, which is based on 11 indices that provide qualitative analysis of the schools. Norway came out top of the poll with the other Nordic countries just behind. 

Nordic schools have significantly better computer equipment and IT, the Internet and e-mail are used more often. This is true of pupils more than of teachers, however, because teachers generally suffer from a lack of IT skills, particularly in Norway, the report reveals.

Source: Nordic Council
Simplified taxation system

Nordic taxpayers should only have to deal with one tax office, even if they have tax issues with more than one of the Nordic countries, the Nordic Council Business and Industry Committee proposed at its meeting in Reykjavik.At present, citizens can get caught between different countries’ tax authorities and end up losing out financially when their tax is calculated by more than one authority in more than one country. The committee’s proposal is designed to lift the burden of the work from the individual. The risk of financial loss would diminish if one tax unit were responsible for calculating all of the citizen’s Nordic taxes, the committee believes. The proposal also includes health insurance and national insurance contributions.

Source: Nordic Council

Culture festival for young people

More than 200 young representatives from all the Nordic countries and autonomous territories as well as a Saami delegation will converge on Hurup, north of Liimfjord, for the culture festival "Young People in the Nordic Region" this summer. The idea is to promote Nordic solidarity and establish artistic, cultural and social networks by means of creative processes, debate, dance, drama, music, film and visual arts. The basic principle behind the festival is to work on young people’s own terms. Among the sponsors are the Nordic Council of Ministers and the Royal Danish Ministry of Culture.
Source: Nordic Council

Enlargement

Politically speaking, enlargement is largely achieved. The ratification process has been successfully completed in acceding states and in most of the 15 Member States, and the technical process is on track. "I am therefore confident that accession to the Union on 1 May 2004 will take place under the best possible conditions", said European Enlargement Commissioner Günter Verheugen.

Source: Enlargement Weekly

EU’s homepage

EUROPA, the EU's multilingual internet site, is getting a face-lift in 2004. Among other innovations to make it more accessible to a wide audience, the languages of the ten new EU countries will gradually be added. The goal is to continue serving the general public in all 20 official languages of the enlarged Union, and to make more specialist information available in a wider choice of languages than at present. The Commission says that the 150 million internet users in the EU in 2003 will rise by around 10 million when the new member states join.
http://europa.eu.int/ 

Source: Enlargement Weekly

Ojuland may become Secretary General of Council of Europe    

Estonian Foreign Affairs Minister Kristiina Ojuland could change her job in the near future as the government approved her candidacy for the position of Secretary General of the Council of Europe.

Source: Baltic Times

Russia warns of 'vacuum' after enlargement

The Russian Foreign Minister Igor Ivanov warned on 3 February that EU enlargement could result in a "legal vacuum".  The warning comes as Brussels and Moscow are embroiled in a growing row over the extension of a formal EU-Russia agreement to cover the 10 new member states. A meeting of 25 EU ambassadors with the Russian foreign minister yesterday appeared to provide no breakthrough, as the 1 May deadline for extending the agreement moves closer. While Brussels continues to stress that the extension of the Partnership and Cooperation Agreement (PCA) is a formality, the Russian government has demanded it be compensated for losses it says the Federation will incur from EU expansion. A Russian official recently claimed that enlargement will cost 150 million euro each year, according to the Saint Petersburg Times. Meanwhile Brussels continues to claim that enlargement will provide new opportunities for Russian business. Moscow recently handed over a list of 14 concerns which they hope will be addressed in return for its signature to the extended treaty. The 14 demands range from securing the rights of Russian minorities in the Baltic states to compensation for forecast losses in the steel trade. The latest row comes on top of friction over Russia’s failure to ratify the Kyoto Protocol and the country's bid to become a member of the World Trade Organisation.
Source: EUobserver

No Schengen visas for Russians anytime soon 

Reaction to Russia's demands that its citizens be given visa freedom to travel to EU countries has been lukewarm in Brussels.  Diego de Ojeda, foreign affairs spokesman for the European Commission, said visa freedom for Russians would not be discussed for a long time yet. 

Source: Baltic Times

Ban on former communists in EU institutions considered
The European People's Party (EPP) is wrestling with the thorny issue of whether it should ban former communists from taking up posts in the European institutions. The issue could have strong implications for Estonia which has nominated ex-communist Siim Kallas as its Commissioner from 1 May when enlargement takes place. The European Parliament has the right to approve all of the candidates after they have been chosen by EU governments. Mr Kallas, a former prime minister in Estonia, was a member of the Communist Party of the Soviet Union from 

1972 to 1990.

A resolution currently being considered by the EPP calls on the political parties of the European Parliament not to accept anyone in their ranks who previously served under oppressive or totalitarian communist regimes.
President of the EPP, Wilfried Martens said on Wednesday (4 February) that "the matter is still under discussion" - there was a lengthy debate on the issue yesterday. Mr Martens went on to add that the EPP "has always opposed extremes on the left or the right" and this was a "very delicate matter". The leader of the EPP-ED group in the European Parliament, Hans-Gert Pöttering, said the whole issue "was raised by the observers [national MPs from the new member states who have had a special status in the European Parliament since last year]". He said that the EPP has to be committed to "sweeping away" such elements. If the text of the resolution is passed through the EPP's Congress being held today and tomorrow, then it could be passed on to all members of the European Parliament. 

Source: EUobserver

Doubts about new immigrant labour

The Swedish government will put forward proposals that new EU citizens should not be granted free and complete access to the Swedish labour market right away, the Prime Minister Göran Persson announced. The proposal came in for heavy criticism, however, and it is still not certain whether it will be passed by the Swedish parliament. Since the Swedish plans were announced Norway has also backed down from its plan for a completely open labour market due to fears that it might be the only country to have one, Swedish Radio reports.

Norway is not part of the EU but works closely with the Union through the EEA Treaty, so the rules for free movement of labour also apply to Norway and the government has had to take into consideration the same issues as the EU member states. The Norwegian government had hoped that the other Nordic countries would also open their borders completely but has started to have second thoughts now that the Swedes and a number of other EU countries are planning stricter rules.

Source: Nordic Council

Survey: EU reaching critical mass

At 25 Member States, the EU will have reached its critical mass and should not expand further, the majority of major European company leaders believe.  According to a survey conducted by the American logistics group United Parcel Service (UPS), 57 per cent of the managers of major European companies are of the opinion that the EU should not expand any further. The next wave of enlargement is scheduled for 1 May 2004. Asked by UPS which countries should be allowed to join the EU beyond the ten new Member States, 12 per cent of the respondents named Russia, 11 per cent Turkey with six per cent naming Switzerland, six per cent naming Romania and six per cen naming Bulgaria. UPS has said that 87 per cent of those polled believed that the EU's enlargement in May would be beneficial. The survey was conducted during the autumn of 2003 among 1,453 European executives. 

Source: EurActiv
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